Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

March 1, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present:  Dan Caplan, Jim Michaels, Tinu Akinshola, Norm Leventhal, Ingmar Goldson, Phillip Robinson
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis
Member of the Public present: Philip DeRose

Dan Caplan introduced Philip DeRose.

The Agenda was adopted.

Minutes of the February meeting were discussed. Jim Michaels made a motion to approve the minutes. Tinu Akinshola seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Mr. Michaels discussed a meeting that he and Ira Rheingold, as constituents, had with State Delegate Lily Qi regarding a bill that she is sponsoring this legislative session. HB 274 provides that a manufacturer, distributor, or factory branch may not prohibit a dealer from listing on the dealer’s website a vehicle for sale or lease at a certain price, and may not take adverse action against a dealer for listing a certain price on its website. Mr. Michaels said the concern he raised with Delegate Qi was that she be careful about over promising constituents what benefits the bill would provide. Staff informed the committee that OCP was aware of this legislation and had submitted a statement to the Office of Intergovernmental Relations regarding the bill. Staff will get a copy of what was submitted and distribute it to the Committee.
The 2021 Annual Report was discussed. Staff informed the Committee that it had heard from four members approving the draft. Dan Caplan said that he approved of the draft, as well, which brought the number to five. As a majority have now approved of the draft, staff can send it to the County Executive and County Council. Staff requested a final copy with the referenced June 2021 letter attached in the same document. Mr. Michaels said he would provide that to staff.
New Business

Dan Caplan noted that Philip DeRose had been invited to the meeting to discuss questions raised regarding reverse mortgages. Mr. Leventhal stated that he was interested in knowing that he would be able to access all of the equity available in his home through a reverse mortgage, but was concerned that Maryland law would not allow this. He wanted to know the specific Maryland law that limited the amount available for a reverse mortgage. He also wanted to understand why legislation previously introduced that would allow for larger reverse mortgages had received pushback. Mr. DeRose said that in Maryland, the only reverse mortgage product that can be offered is a Home Equity Conversion Mortgage (HECM). He said that the FHA limit on these loans is $970,000, which is enough to cover a reverse mortgage on a large portion of homes. Mr. Caplan said if a loan was needed that would not be covered under these limits, you would have to go to an outside source. These loans are called proprietary loans and would not be government insured. Mr. DeRose said that such proprietary loans are allowed for reverse mortgages in other jurisdictions. Mr. DeRose also discussed the consumer protections for reverse mortgages, including the requirement to provide a written proposal, a HUD counseling session and certification, and the provision of disclosures at multiple stages of the process. Mr. DeRose offered to provide Mr. Leventhal a sample of all of the documents involved in the process. Tinu Akinshola asked that she be provided a copy as well. Mr. DeRose, Mr. Leventhal, and Mr. Caplan will set up a time to discuss this further offline.
Office Report

Staff referred to emailed statistics for February. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Home Improvement, Towing, Utilities, and Automotive. OCP staff conducted a Zoom presentation for King Farm Neighbors Village on identity theft. Staff also noted that OCP received many highly qualified applicants for the vacant Manager position, and that it will take several weeks to interview everyone. Once events are finalized for National Consumer Protection Week (NCPW), staff will provide the information to the Committee.
The meeting adjourned at 9:35 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, April 5, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
